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study the procedures

1
that a committee of three be appointed
i u

lowed in revie g and passing on reques onizations; this
committee to report back Senate € e meeting. The committee
subsequently appointed by President Cooper, includes Professor Trimble,
Chairman, Dean Blanding, and Professor Koppius.

President Cooper also the te whether or not it wished reports
from its standing committees. On motion duly seconded, the Senate voted

ding committees of the Senate ould report to that body annu-
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The University Senate met in the Assembly Room of Lafferty I

111, Monday,
December 9, 1940. President Cooper presided.

he minut

of November 16 were read. On recommendation by Professor
Weaver, Chairman of the Curriculum Committee, Physics la and 1b were added
as prerequisites to Geology

212a in the report of the Curriculum Committee.
ng no objection to this addition, the minutes were approved with
this correction.

ere be

P IR
The f ins e : : : .
© following report was read to the Senate from the special committee

c

appointed at the previoud meeting to consider the rule governing petitions

e i

P2



for new student organizations:

l. No student organi

the permission of the S

£
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tion may be formed in the University without
e and no change in the character of the

regulations of such organizations may be made without the Senate's

approval.

2. Petitions for new student organizations shall be submitted to the
c

University Council which sk

211, through its secretary, present recom-

mendations for final action to the Senate at its next regular meeting.

3. Eac
a copy
these, by a statement of the purpose of

h petition to form a new organization must be accompanied by
of the constitution, charter, by-laws, or, in the absence of
b

the organization, qualifica-

tions for membership, and the financial obligations of members.

4. Petitions for permission to form new organizations must not in-

clude the name of any student on probation.

The report was approved and adopted as a part of the rules of the Univer-

sity Senate.

At the request of President Cooper, the Secretary read to the Senate the
following statement regarding the proposed Civilian Pilot Training:

At a meeting of the Executive Committee

of the Board of Trustees on

October 18, 1940, the President of the University was authorized to
make formal application for participation of the University in Civil-

ian Pilot Training. This application was made November 6, 1940.

If the application is approved, the University will be responsible

for 48 clock hours of instruction in a ground course, to include 24
hours in meteorology and 24 hours in navigation.

The administration is interested in having the reaction of the Senate

to the proposal to participate in this work, assuming the application

is approved, and more specifically would like to know whether the
ground course should be offered informally without credit, or whether

it should be set up as a regular course

for credit.

On motion by Professor C. C. Ross, duly seconded, the Senate voted that for
a period of a year the courses required for the Civilian Pilot Training be

offered without credit, and that at the end of that period the Senate again
review the matter in terms of recommendations made by those responsible for

the work.

Professor George K. Brady read to the Senate
Library Committee:

"LIBRARY COMMITTEE REPORT TO
Mr. President and Members of the Senate:

It has been several years now since the
privilege of making a report to this body on

the following report of the

THE SENAT

==

Library Committee has had the
the state of the library and




of presen

face in near well to do

t
campus who are interested in the welfare and devel

library
ied in 1931. 6 that tir the total numbe
brary was 110,000 a though the
large enough to allow for

t

and occup

uture exp sion over

ears. There v e room for expans

volumes and at that time such a number looke

event', but now nearly ten years later we
olumes, and our shelving problem has become a
are in the library some 30,000 volumes of

e
and other unassimilated materials.

When the present building was

porary rear wall

c
the stacks could be ex without too much additional

expense. Library Committe at it is time for the administra-

tion to consider ways and means of this extension. Any ot

‘.
tion is a temporary expedient which will handicap the general efficiency of

the library.

Among the

porary expedients is the suggestion that the present cubi-

cles be eliminated and the stacks extended to the present back wall. But
to do this would force users of cubicles into already overcrowed reading
and the loan desk librari: reports that during the habitable por-
the year the cubicles are extensively used. The inefficient heat
em the cubicles uncomfor le during cold weather, but dur-
summer months e vely used, and it is dur-

ing those mon

room facilities are overtaxed. ‘&
ition, this eli
two and at the most three years.

Furthermore, at the pres rate of aecq ination of the v

cubicles would only meet the situ

Another tempora

y expedient is to move some of the present stacks in-

to the work e basement. But this is no more desira-
ble the elimination of the cubicles. A library needs work rooms to
e

function properly, a

storage rooms in tt}

.

d already we have had to move large quantities of ma-
terial to the basement of Memorial Hall becuase there is no room to care
for or handle it in the main library. Therefore, the only real solution
to the situation is the extension of the stacks, and this can only be ac-
shed by the active cooveration of the administration in providing

18

compli
the means.

Inall f
will but partiall

4

irness

» the Library Committee feels that even this solution
solve the situation. As the stack capacity is enlarged

the use of the library becomes an increasing problem. The present reading M
rooms are overcrowded, and increased use will only accentuate the diffi- ‘
culty. As an example, the present reference room is rapidly expanding

t
n

0Q n

i
2

o
S
facilities for reference work. This is highly desirable for an increasi
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advanced work at the institution, but as the number of reference

of the room. As the library is constructed

n
-
=
@

so does

the possibility of extend
hal t of

direction, and expansion either to the front or to the side is financially
out of the

ng this room is very difficult and expensive. The

i
llway entrance on the west extension in one

)locks off the possibility

question.

As a further example, the case of the reserve reading room for the use
of undergraduates may be cited. Theoretically the students who go there
should want to use reserve books, but frequently they use the room because

they want to study where their friends are. The result has been congestion

so pronounced that the library authorities have had to request students not
to use the room unless they are actually using reserve books. This request
has had very little effect on the congestion of the room because students
who wish to remain in the room with their friends surround themselves with
some reserve books and continue working with their text books. There has
been some cooperation; however, on the part of students in this regard.

What the final solution to this sort of congestion may be is at present
beyond the collective imagination of the Library Committee, unless it be the

construction of a new building in which the entrances and hallways shall be

so planned as not to block future expansion of the main units of the library.

In this connection it might not be out of place to call the attention
of the Senate to a movement, which has recently started in this country, of
building central depository libraries where individual libraries can send
surplus and little used books for storage purposes. Such a depository li-
brary, financed by Harvard College, is being built for the New England area
in Cambridge, Massachusetts. There is now a plan afoot to build such a
depository library in the middle west near Chicago to serve the same pur-
pose for institutions in this area. A representative of the Carnegie Founda-
tion, which is considering financing the building of such a library, recent-
r ce of this de-

ly, visited our library to see how much advantage we could ta
pository library, if the plan materializes.

Dr. Fall, the investigator in question, reported his findings to the
Library Committee. He pointed out that our library is still in a formative
stage and that our collection is largely a working collection. Consequently,
we could not hope to derive as much benefit from such a depository library
as larger institutions where they have accumulated large numbers of little
used books that could be profitably housed in this manner. For instance,
the University of Illinois has-a large collection of catalogues from schools
and colleges all over the country. They have tried to make this collection
annually as complete as possible. Obviously such material does not have
wide use, but it is far too valuable not to be available some place, and a
depository library where the occasional svecialist might go is the solution
to the handling of this problem. But as yet this situation does not apply
to us here at Kentucky. Dr. Fall suggests that if we could find ten thou-
sand volumes in the way of duplicates, etc., we should enter into the pro-

position so that we may have the advantage of borrowing from the depository
when the need arises. With this the Library Committee is in sympathy. The
annual rental for placing 10,000 books in such a depository would be about

s
one cent per volume and this would not be prohibitive.
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on the

The subject epartmental
filled with

true to its best convictions

fire rimstone. e Library Committee

if it failed to state its views

ter. Frankly, we believe that the best interests of .the 1li

the Univer

ty, will best be served by a strong and centralized library
vings the tendency on the campus t

Consequently, we view with some misgi

spread departmental libraries about in this place and that out too
much regard to their efficiency when so placed. A comnittee
of the main Library Committee has just finished an n of the

situation. Some of the depart: 3l libraries are in con-

gested quarters, with poor and oth facilities. One depart-

that du
dant has to sit outside the room to al

her
mental library is so congeste ring the summer sesions the atten-
ow readers the scant space avail-
able. In others the equipment
iful.  SIn sbill otk

users is inadequate because the

mentable as to be funny if it

were not pi service which is rendered the

ies are not kept open a sufficient

number of hours a day. In the majority, service of attendants is provided

by students working under the sort of service, however

willing it may be, is seldom e isfactory. Others are housed
in the private offices of professors where they are oractically closed to
the outside user except at the will of the professor who occupies the

office., And finally in this connection it should be pointed out that

these departmental libraries are housed in buildings which are frequently

uninhabitable during evening hours in cold winter months. When the rest
of the building is otherwise not in use it is expensive to heat the whole
building to service one room, and the usual answer has been to allow the

attendant and any stray readers to take their chances with pneumonia.

In this matter the Library Committee realizes that there is at pre-
sent no question of consolidating all departmental libraries with the
central library because the present congestion in the central library
m

kes this impossible. Even if it were possible, such a consolidation
probably would not be desirable in all instances. Some departmental 1li-
braries meet the needs of students in laboratories adjoining the libraries
in question. And where this can be shown to be the case the Library Com-
mittee would be the last to suggest any consolidation with the main library.
such case we feel that the University Library should have sole
charge of service in these libraries and of the cataloging of all new books
and periodicals; and especially should all materials in such departmental
libraries be incorporated into the main catalogue of the University Library.
is would require the employment of additional emergency catalogers, but
it should be undertaken before the situation gets further out of hand. We
are glad to report that this incorporation of holdings has already been
started in the case of the Experiment Station Library.

But in every

o}

We also believe that where in the same building there are two or more
libraries or collections dealing with closely related subjects, such col-
lections should be consolidated into one library with suitable reading
room facilities, lighting, and trained supervision.

Further, we believe that all books and libraries belonging to the Uni-
versity should be actually (and not merely nominally) under the supervi-
sion and control of the University Librarian, this to include transfer of

el



- December 9, 1940

he staffs of the Experiment Station Library, the Law Library, and the Uni-
£
t

t
versity brary to the budget and payroll of the University Library.
This tr: n strict conformity with the rules of the Board of Trus-
tees, a r sort of control is a direct usurpation of authority. ]
It is ¢ tical way by which library efficiency can be achieved.
m

kes place which

atters now stand unavoidable and expensive duplication t

with integrated control.

£

problem of equipping a

The Committee likewise thinks that when the
1 uld be under the control of

departmental rvision

the su

the head librarian.

Finally, the Committee believes that the housing of departmental 1li-

brarie in private offices is an ineffective and inefficient arrangement,

conducive in no way to the best interests of the library users on the cam-
pus. Furthermore, there are ins
books become mix
source of added confusion. These practices can only be elimin-

active coopergtion of the administration. In the past the

s s in which the University Library
ed with the priv

te collections of individual professors;

the

ation has expressed passive opposition to the situation but up to

T
>sent no positive stand has been taken. The Committee feels

rong- 1

e
ly that it is now high time something was done in this regard.

BUDGETARY CONSIDERATIONS

Under thi
about which the Senate should be informed. The budget for the administra-

s heading the Committee feels that there are certain factors

tion of the University Library has remained substantially the same for the
past several years, and we take the figures of the 1938-39 budget as illus-
trative of our points in this matter. The total budget for that year was
$54,255.00. Of this sum $34,100.00 was spent on salaries; $8,000.00 was
spent for new books; $6,000.00 was spent for periodicals, continuation sets,
etc. This magkes a total of $14,000.00 which may be spoken of as the sum
spent on the annual improvement of the collection in the library. The
$6,000.00 spent for periodicals is not sufficient to supply the periodicals
which a library aspiring to meet the needs of an expanding graduate school |
should have. Ferhaps twice the sum would be nearer the sum needed. How-
ever, our chief concern is with the amount spent annually for books~-
$8,000.00. This amount as you all know is mostly broken up into the small
sums allotted to each of the many departments on the campus. The sums

range from $300.00 to $25.00, depending either upon the needs of the depart-
ments or their interests in acquiring new material. The largest department-
al appropriations would not be spoken of as munificient, and we do not

think the smaller ones could be called extravagant. But it is clear that

ly improve the book collection of
hich exist in our col-

money spent in this way will not materis
the library. It will not fill up those vast holes
lections because we have started late. At the best such small annual appro-

priations will help to keep us abreast of current publications in various
fields, and even here none too adequately.

In the past three years the administration has given some serious con-
sideration to this matter; and for two of those years we have had a special
aporopriation of $30,000.00 which was to be used for the improvement of
the working book collection of the library. The Library Committee has tried
to see that this money was spent for research materials. During the period
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acquired,
tal 4,51Q

bought neces-

tion Board

1,769 volumes for the

two years more.

The appropriation of $30,000.00 for two successive
DO

further conment. view of efficiency

that such appropriat spent entirely during

msde. Books and periodical sets

the appropriation

one does tons of steel, and they must be located before

bought. This process takes time one must wait unt
item is available on the market. The necessity of spending money before
a certain fixed d_ue frequently forces the committee to spend money less

efficiently than it otherwi would, and to Fcn“ire material which would

rate as second or third choice. This is especially true in view of the

unsettled situation in rope which has upse

t
Acquisitions from England are uncertain and fr

t e book market completely.
om the continent impossible.

Nevertheless, in spite of these difficulties, the total result as far as

research material is concerned has been highly benefici

like to call to the
attention of the Senate the situation which such special appropriations

In t connection; however, the Committee would

have creat in the Order Department of the Library. The Order Devart-
geared to ndle an annual book expenditure of $8,000.00
but during the past two years its volume of work has been increased at ﬂ

least fourfold, and this without any increase in clerical help. It speaks

ment is ordinarily

well for the Order Department that it has not floundered under the in-

creased burden. It would be unfair for the administration to expect it
to continue to carry this burden indefinitely. The Cataloging Department
is also

running behind and arrears of uncatalogued materials are backing
up yearly.
Fi

11ly the Library Committee wishes to call to the attention of the

Senate the fact that we have launched on an extensive graduate program
here at this institution, and the only way we can successfully hold our

own in competition with other southern universities is to continue the ex-
pansion of our library facilities. Our library is now rated as fifth in

the South, but it cannot hope to hold this position without making large

annual additions to our working collection. For this year and next year

the special appropriation for graduate material has been cut from $30,000.00

to $10,000.00 for each year. The rate of decrease is ominous for the fu- A

ture,

if it continues the next two years will see the appropriation

reaching

‘J

18 P Frankly, the Library Committee feels that
30,000.00 plu lar $8,000.00 appropriation for book
purchases should be the minimum regular expenditure annually in this direc-

ir
the sum of us tne reg




feel that ion should do all in its power to
appropriation to level. In making thi suggestion;

we realize that our position leads us into difficulties in the

o
present housing facilities. fhere we will house the

t
we get them is a matter. This inconsistency is ob-

perhaps tt Committee m: onsole itself with the words of

c
ncy is the hobgoblin of little minds'."

The report was received and is a part of these minutes.

W. E. Freeman read to the Senate the followi report of the

"Report

Committee

to the
University Senate

December 9, 1940

my

The ing Committee of the Senate appointed
by the President. 5 ime the members of this Committee are

Professor Alexander Capurso
Professor R. D. Haun
Professor John Kuiper
Professor C. A. Lampert
Miss Mildred

Professor R.

Professor W. E. Freeman, Chairman

The Committee is charged with the responsibility of sponsoring and
financing the extra curricula activities of student musical organizations.

The money for this purpose is provided by a part of the student activi-

ties fee amounting to 50¢ a semester per student. All financial transac-
tions are handled thru the University Organizations Fund.

The four major activities sponsored by the Committee are

the Committee has spon-
sored and financed at least one trip of the Band to a football game away
from Lexington. In the fall of 1939 all expenses were provided for the
trip to the Kentucky-Georgia Tech game in Atlanta. Also bus transporta-

l. The University Band. For several years

tion to Louisville for the Kentucky-Georgia game was paid by the Commit-
tee. TFor several years the Committee has contributed the sum of $300.00
to a fund for the purpose of cleaning and maintaining the Band uniforms.

2. Men's and Women's Glee Clubs and Choristers are provided with
special music, and trips to neighboring cities are partially financed.

The Men's Glee Club usually takes a trip each spring extending over a
period of three or four days.

3. The Orchestras. At present we have two orchestras - the Philhar-

monic and the Symphonietta. Special music and other items of expense in-
cident to public concerts are provided by the Committee.




the year. In 19

ing:

Symphonietta 2
Concert Band 2
Glee Clubs and 5

al Artists

condensed financial sta

o
From local orga

1izations in cities visited by
Glee Clubs and Choristers =-=---—--ccmmcmmmccoc e eeae 115,
Total ~=------c-=-c-—-oo $5,168.78

For the University Band ------=--ceecacca-- $1,258.35
For Glee Clubs and Choristers -------=-= 645.03
For Orchestra 65.59
For Sunday Afternoon Musicaleg =======- 1,282.20

For Miscellaneous --=--mececccccmmcmnacanno e 10575
$3,270.92 $3,270.92

Respectfully submitted,

W. E. Freeman
Chairman"

This report was received and is made a part of these minutes.

3 Secretar

Yy

ance July 31, 1940 =--=--mccmcmeme e e $1,897.86

e




